
MAT Executive Council
MINUTES
Tuesday, March 25, 2008
9:30 am

District Office
Members present:
Jared Langkilde, MCC, MEC Pres
Andy Lenartz, DO
Shirley Henderson, MCC

Scott Schulz, GCC
Nicola Perry, GCC Pres-Elect
Les Strickland, MCC

Michele Hamm, GWCC
Cheryl Crutcher, SMCC
Jim Neuenfeldt, PC

Kerry Mitchell, PC
Jan Binder, PC
Sherri Basha, PG Chair

Karen Russo, Grievance Chair
Rachelle Clarke, RIO (for Kevin Bilder)
Shirley Green, PVCC

Ken Clark, PVCC

Call to Order/Quorum:
Quorum was established.

Sabbatical Committee Report:
Jan Binder presented the edited Sabbatical Leave Request and Evaluation Form.  Sherri Basha moved to approve the new form.  Michelle seconded.  The vote was held and the form was approved.

Jan presented the edited Sabbatical Best Practices and Guidelines.  Ken moved to approve the new form.  Les seconded.  The vote was held and the best practices and guidelines were approved.

Jan presented information on the Sabbatical Appeal Process and solicited input and guidelines from MEC.  Discussion was held on whether or not the appeal process was needed given the recent changes to the Sabbatical Process.  Everyone who spoke was in agreement an appeal process was not needed due to recent changes in the sabbatical process.

Professional Growth Committee Report:

Sherri Basha presented changes to the MAT PG forms for approval. Sherri moved to approve the new forms to become effective immediately for employees completing applications now for next fiscal year.  James Neuenfeldt seconded.  The motion was voted on and approved.

Sherri Basha moved the MAT PG amount be raised from $2,500 to $3,000 a fiscal year per employee.  James seconded.  During discussion Jared mentioned CPD looks as if we will be able to carry forward 5% of the funds from previous fiscal years in the future.  It appears we will have adequate funding to support the increase in funding which assist MAT employees facing rising costs.  The motion was voted on and approved
Active Retirement Program:
Ken’s campus is looking at individuals interested in applying for the Active Retirement program.  Ken wasn’t aware the monies had been distributed to the campuses and questioned whether any changes might be coming in the future.  Jared indicated the Governing Board made changes in the last several years that moved the funding from the district to campuses and each campus is responsible for how they utilize their Active Retirement funding.  Jared will have someone come to the next MEC meeting to discuss the Active Retirement program. 
Jared next reported on the early retirement window (one year only) faculty has been building with district.  It is anticipated to cost 15 million, and will take 5 years to recoup the costs.  The program will only be available to those who have 80 points and are between 60 and 65 years of age.  MAT representation is needed to work on the early retirement program.  The program is supposed to be open for ALL employees, but to date faculty are the only group that has had input.  It is projected the next early retirement window won’t happen for another 10-15 years.  This early retirement window may be in place for next fiscal year.
CPD Report

Jared spoke about CPD.  Last year all CPD got $80,000 for employee group initiatives.  Out of the $80,000, $25,000 was allocated for one time expenditures in fiscal year 2007-2008.  However, those expenses did not occur so All-CPD was asked to determine final allocation of the $80,000. .  .  MAT is looking to use some of its funds to establish an operating account with any unencumbered balance reverting to the professional growth fund.
For fiscal year 2008-2009, all employee groups have been provided with $200,000 for employee group initiatives.  One of MAT’s goals is to adjust the funding of the MAT President  replacement money from grade 15 step 1 to grade 20, step 1 to provide support structure for future president to do the job of MAT President full time. Any unused funding in the account at the end of the year would be transferred to MAT’s professional growth fund.  Another initiative is a 30 year anniversary stipend for MAT employees ($24,500).  The CPD team is also allocating $5,000 to provide pro-rated tuition waivers for board approved regular part-time employee dependents.  To date, MAT is the only group funding the pro-rated tuition waiver for dependents, even though All-CPD voted in favor of the item.  The projected total cost for all employee groups is $15,000.  
In terms of compensation, the governing board has provided initial figures equal to a step and a 1.5 percent Cost of Living Allowance (inflation adjustment) costing the district $10,096,143.00.  If a COLA across the board were granted for MAT, the equivalent would be a 4.63 percent COLA.  If MAT forgoes the 1.5 percent COLA, a step could be given, and a step would be added to the top of the scale.  In exchange for giving up the MAT COLA, MAT would receive $68,360 in additional initiative funding.
A CEU program (continuing educational units credit) resulting in a permanent salary increase.  EOLT’s training needs to qualify for international CEU credit standards.  EOLT has also been asked to create customized training for MEC on facilitation, meeting skills, leadership styles, etc.  Upon completion of the training module and a reflection process, a stipend would be awarded.  The goal is for MEC members to leave the council with newly honed executive management skills.  There is more support for one time stipends among the administration and governing board as opposed to permanent salary increases via steps.
Policy items are moving forward with the exception of grievance, corrective action, and termination language.  MAT was asked to meet with Al Crusoe to come to an agreement on the three items.  An agreement has been reached and those items should be moving forward to CEC this week.  
A telecommuting process (based on Berkley’s Telecommuting Policy) is being considered for adoption.  It is possible MAT employees will be piloting the process once it is agreed upon by CEC.  The decision on whether or not to telecommute is pushed down to the lowest possible level, between the employee and their supervisor.  If a supervisor agrees telecommuting is mutually beneficial, there are forms to complete that protect both the employer and the employee.  

The MAT Annual Meeting:

The annual meeting is scheduled for Friday April 18th at the Rio Conference Center.  The Chancellor will speak first related to a major reorganization and information learned from consultants on Maricopa’s organization.  Jared will speak to the policy changes that will need approval.  There will be a light lunch with sandwiches.  Committee chairs are to present an annual report at the meeting.  
Performance Evaluation Revision:
 
Performance evaluation group has been meeting.  The survey from Pat Honzay is related to the performance evaluation process.  To date, more PSA employees have completed the survey than MAT employees. Encourage your MAT employees to complete the survey.  It is anticipated the performance evaluation tool may be reduced to one to two pages with a focus on professional growth.  
Adjournment:
Jim moved to adjourn.   Andy seconded.  Meeting adjourned at 10:58am

Respectfully submitted,  Karen Russo, Secretary Pro tem


